The Hotel Belogrod Dinner

My Dear Bob

I just wanted to write to you to thank you for organising a superb 16 Club Dinner at the hotel Belogrod, Russia.

For those in The Club who were unable to attend (i.e. everybody) please indulge me with the opportunity to record the memorable events of that evening.

In the first place I have to confirm that your proposed travel arrangements were indeed far superior to those recommended by ‘Old Nobby’. In fact, I now realise that ‘Old Nobby’ is a not only a raving, drunken lunatic but he is also a complete sham; he is not the Seer I thought him to be but a member of Lampeter’s philosophy department who has been ‘undercover’ for the last forty years attempting to establish the meaning of life by getting drunk in Lampeter’s pubs. His putative philosophical treatise on ‘The Hancox contribution to the Pretenensions of Existence’ have never been published and not gained him admission to Oxford University but he has been admitted to Carmarthen hospital with liver failure.

So, we flew over to Belogrod and were pleased to discover that Belogrod is a delightful spot, if somewhat blackened by the ever-encroaching mud and slime from the river Brogdova. In spite of these impediments, Yakov and Anton were able to make my party reasonably comfortable on a platform of floating logs and debris, which they ingeniously garnered from the effluent floating down the river. Indeed by such contrivance they were able to create a veritable bower for the fair Ericaceous. 

However, I digress and need to record the details of the actual dinner for the benefit of those 16s who were not able to be present:
First there was the wonderful sight of the great table, lit up by the sole candle that burned in the neck of an old vodka bottle, and laden with such prandial delights as; hams, cheeses, caviar, sticky toffee pudding and not forgetting  that magnificent porringer of gulag eyes pickled in vodka.
Then there were the baisins of wine. Thank you for your selection from the famous vault of Tsar Nicholas, which had been laid down 1913. It was just a pity that in 1922 a passing Yak had urinated in our barrel.
Finally there was the music and song and laughter. Yakov’s playing on an ancient balalaika caused us to undertake a series of wild and quite spectacular capers around the table. While Anton’s contribution of a series of songs of The Volga, all rendered in the most magnificent treble voice, brought tears to my eyes.  Ericaceous completed the entertainments by performing the dance of the seventeen anoraks, only accompanied by our singing of ‘Gaudeamus Igitur. This surely constitutes the finale of all finales.

So, dear friend, until our next dinner, I must bid you adieu. I understand that the next occasion that the Club meets will be Ye Olde Cheshire Cheese, London, on the 29th October. Unfortunately, I will not be able to attend as my party has been requested by certain agencies in London to undertake a most delicate mission in Kabul. However, I have now doubt that the London dinner will outshine our small affair in Belogrod.

Gaudeamus semper  

       JOP    
